TOWN OF CARRABASSETT VALLEY

MINUTES OF SELECTMEN’S MEETING

December 21, 2020
Board Members Present:
Bob Luce

Lloyd Cuttler

Karen Campbell
Jay Reynolds
John Beaupre

Others Present:

Dave Cota


Present via Phone:

Annie Twitchell
Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Dave Cota asked phone-in callers to identify themselves for the record. 
Payroll warrant #53 in the amount of $35,685.70 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

Expense warrants #54 in the amount of $151,720.95 was reviewed and signed by Selectmen.

The minutes of the December 14, 2020 minutes will be available for the next meeting.

Dave Cota discussed the job description of the Fire Chief/Emergency Management Director.  He suggests that the Selectmen review the job description as part of the public meeting, and evaluation can be discussed in executive session with salary decisions made back in the public section of the meeting.  Dave provided some comparable job descriptions, such as the position in the Town of Durham.  Chief Knapp has taken on a number of additional responsibilities over the years, so his job description has evolved accordingly.   When he was originally hired, the pay was based on 20 hours per week, and he’s actually working a 30-hour week.   Dave reviewed some specific duties for which Chief Knapp is responsible.

Dave Cota presented a basic job description for a possible Airport Manager position, which is basically voluntary, but would receive an annual stipend of $500.  He used the example of the Town’s Cemetery Sexton position which receives a stipend of $350 per year. The Airport Manager position however is much more involved.   With the new systems that the Town is required to employ at the Airport (Notam reporting, GARD system), it seems prudent to have someone who is frequently at the airport be responsible for these tasks.    Dave noted that the Public Works Director for the fixed based operator is generally responsible for airports in other municipalities, but Carrabassett Valley does not have either of these.   The Airport Manager would report directly to the Town Manager.   Tom Wallace has already been very helpful at the Airport and has assisted with these functions.  Dave would like to formalize this position as the airport is seeing more activity and is expected to see more in the future with the development of the proposed Taxi Lane project. Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to create this position with the next budget and appoint Tom Wallace to fill it.   Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.

Dave Cota reported that Tom Fahy has two airport hangars, and one of the leases is up for renewal.    John Beaupre made a motion to approve the lease.  Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.

Dave Cota discussed the lease of a portable snowmaking water pump to Maine Water Compay.   It was purchased previously with the intent of making snow at the Outdoor Center, but it was not overly successful.   Dave said the Town will not use this pump again for that purpose.   The purchase cost was $23,000 at the time of purchase in 2013.  Sugarloaf Water Association would like to rent it for $4,000, with a credit toward purchase as they have for the pas three years. The lease calls for the lease price to be used against the sale price should the Town agree to see it to Maine Water Company. The cost of the purchase came from the Public Lot fund initially, so any lease or purchase revenues for pump should go back into that fund.   The Selectmen expressed an interest in selling the pump, but would consider one more year of leasing it.  John Beaupre made a motion to request that the pump be purchased from the Town for $11,000 which is the difference between the original purchase price and the lease fees paid to date by Maine Water Company.  If there are budgetary concerns, the Selectmen will re-address it.  Lloyd Cuttler seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.
Dave Cota will put together some information on the School Budget that can be discussed at the next meeting.   Based on the information available right now, the Town will have an approximate  10.6% increase in property taxes in 2021 due to school tuition costs. Taxes are likely to increase more than that due to a less extent to an increase in the Town’s share of Franklin County taxes and due to some increase in the municipal budget. There will be another increase the following year, if the trend continues with the increasing school enrollment also as the School and Town are on different fiscal years.
Dave Cota reported that Net Energy billing is being discussed, which has to do with the Solar Farm being proposed on Carrabassett Valley Sanitary District land.   The Town will have the opportunity to look at a proposal for the Town’s buildings’ electrical supply.   It’s possible that the Town could realize a savings of 10-20%. If that project moves forward there may also be an opportunity for local businesses to take advantage of this program. More information will be forthcoming soon.

John Beaupre expressed thanks to the Jay Reynold, Lloyd Cuttler and John Tabis who installed Christmas lights on the Outdoor Center and Town Office lot trees.

In accordance with M.S.R.A Title 1, Section 405 (6A), Lloyd Cuttler made a motion to go in to Executive Session for the purpose of discussing staff evaluations at 5:45.  Jay Reynolds seconded the motion.   Motion approved via roll call.

At 6:11 p.m. the Board voted unanimously to go out of Executive Session. 
The Board voted unanimously to accept the revised position of Town Fire Chief/Emergency Management Director and set an annual salary of $42,000 for this position. 

The Board voted unanimously to provide all full-time salaried Town employees a salary raise of $1,000 for 2021 and to provide a 1.1% increase to part-time employees subject to other changes made by Department Heads and the Town Manager. 
Meeting was adjourned at 6:30 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Secretary to Board of Selectmen
